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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

December 4, 2013
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington

Dr. Thomas Jefferson, Lynnfield
Ms. Kathy Willis – North Reading
Ms. Cyndy Taymore – Melrose

Mr. Mark Donovan, Woburn

Dr. Stephen Zrike, Wakefield
Mr. Micheal Tempesta, Saugus
Dr. John Doherty, Reading

Dr. Les Olson, Stoneham

Special Education Directors

Ms. Mary Houde, Wilmington

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
Beth Klepies, Treasurer
Absent Superintendents

Mr. William McAlduff, Winchester

Fritz Deguglielmo, LLC

Steve Deguglielmo

Daniel Schaffner

A.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 9:05 AM.  
Ms. Joanne Benton introduced new members, Mr. Michael Tempesta Superintendent for Saugus and Dr. Stephen Zrike, Superintendent for Wakefield.  
B.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

C.  Agenda – Motion to accept as enclosed – approved by all.
D.  Approval of the general session minutes from October 2, 2013 – Motion to accept the minutes as written by Ms. Kathy Willis, seconded by Cyndy Taymore, all in favor. 
E.  Report of FY13 Audited Financials  
The agenda was changed so that the Auditor’s report could be presented first.  Report of Audited Financials was presented by Steve Deguglielmo and Dan Schaffner from Fritz Deguglielmo, LLC.  There were no major comments or recommendations this year.  Progress on some of last year’s recommendations were discussed.  Financial Statement of Net Position was reviewed.  At year end FY13 there was roughly $4.6 million in unrestricted cash which is similar to other years.  There is a new category this year, Designated Cash, which is $400,000+ set aside for OPEB.  Accounts receivable $2.6 million increased in transportation area and some tuition. Cash held for municipalities, revolving accounts have been closing on recommendation of DESE.  That is the amount remaining as of 6/30/13.  All funds in the revolving accounts were dispersed by the end of September and will be zero balance for next year.  Net position did decrease by about $600,000 over prior year due to OPEB obligation.  Part of new regulations are the 25% rule which states that unrestricted net assets cannot be more than 25% of budgeted revenue or districts would be due a distribution back to them.  SEEM is well within this at less than 10% of the SEEM program revenues for this fiscal year.  Revenues including transportation were about 24.4 million, up about 1.5 million of last year.  Expenses in relation increased 1.2 million over the prior year resulting in a positive $185,000 over last year’s deficit of $170,000.  This is a very good indication that budgeting requirements have been addressed.  The required disclosures under state law were also reviewed.  Internal control report reviewed.  There were no findings this year.  Last year’s finding was addressed and resolved.  Reports provided to the Board come directly from the system and reports were comparable to what is actually being reported in the financial software.    
The Summary of Financial Activity for the year ended June 30, 2013 was reviewed in a 3 year trend history.  Shows increase in revenue as well as increase in expenses.  Some administrative increase is shown due to some technology costs and salary increases.  Total Payroll expenses compared to Service Revenue excluding transportation was reviewed.  No large fluctuations year to year in this category.  The increase in payroll expenses is corresponding to increase in revenues.  The final chart shows Program Expense Comparison excluding payroll and transportation.  There was a decrease in Professional Services due to services being brought in-house.  There has been an increase in rent due to lease agreements.  Supplies increased due to investment in technology and supplies that were not capitalized.  Overall there were no unusual increases.  Motion to accept the representations of management and the expression of the opinions made by Fritz DeGuglielmo, LLC as embodied in the financial statements, supplemental schedules and independent auditor’s reports for the year ended June 30, 
2013 and also certify that the representations made by management and the disclosures in the financial statements are accurate and have been correctly and completely disclosed as required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and under Commonwealth of Massachusetts laws for the year ended June 30, 2013 by Mr. Michael Tempesta and seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.  
F. Administrative and Committee Reports

· Executive Director’s Report – Ms. Cathy Lawson
· Chapter 43 – There has been no response for an independent board members so the Commissioner will be sending liaisons to future Board meetings rather than board members.  They will not have voting privileges.  Also part of the house bill current language spoke to have a lead collaborative.  MOEC requested this be reworded to have a regional collaborative liaison.  The liaison would meet with other collaboratives and together they determine who and what initiatives will be taken on.  Annual report needs to be submitted and draft was distributed. There are still changes that need to be made and Ms. Lawson will distribute the final report to the Board.  The audit will be submitted to state auditor again this year.  
· Ms. Cathy Lawson provided an update on SEEM programs and services.  
1. Program enrollment as of 11/20/2013 is 302 students.  Everett opened a program and has taken all their students back.  This resulted in a loss of about 8 students. 
2. The educator evaluation is being implemented.  All programs have set goals, developed educator plans and administrators have begun walkthroughs and observations.
3. Professional Development – A small DESE grant will be used some behavior support training for SEEM paras with Jessica Minahan. There was a question of districts coming up with a common PD day where low incidence PD could be coordinated and staff could go across districts for PD.  SEEM in conjunction with the Northshore Education Consortium will be hosting Michelle Garcia Winner again for a Social Thinking workshop on May 14.  SEEM’s APE teacher will provide an Adaptive PE workshop to districts on their PD days.  Other upcoming fall/winter PD will be Transition course and UDL Course with 3 credits available through Fitchburg State, Legal Issues workshop for member districts, Executive Functioning in district, DSMV, Grimes Reading Institute with Sally Grimes, preschool version, with 3 graduate credits available through Bay Path College.  
4. The Job Alikes are going well.  Curriculum Leaders K-8 math work, directors will be meeting every Wednesday to review the pacing guides and update/revise the trimester assessment.  Wilmington’s data specialist will meeting with individual data contacts in districts to begin analyzing data.
5. Grant update – Christina Gagliano, Grant Writer, provided an update on grant initiatives.  She has had conversations with the districts to discuss needs.  Areas of interest across districts were social/emotional/mental health support at the secondary level.  Districts could use mental health clinics at the High School or Middle School as well as additional staff training and student resources.   Technology support is another area of need across districts.  Christina will work on grants for these areas and asked that any other ideas or needs be directed to her.  
6. Fingerprinting Survey of Interest – MorphoTrust, who was awarded the state contract to provide finger printing services to schools, is looking for a collaborative to provide the service to districts.  Ms. Lawson will look into this further and will report back to the Board.  

b. Planning and Assessment Committee
· Mary Houde reviewed the minutes from the Planning and Assessment Committee held on 11/7/2013. A presentation was provided to the committee on SEEM’s new student data collection system.  The program was developed from information obtained through the VARDE training from DSAC and is a very useful tool for consolidating student data and identify patterns of behavior.  This will be tailored and implemented in all SEEM programs.  DDMs for low incidence groups were discussed and will be included in future meetings so the group can share ideas across districts.  

c. Personnel Report – Ms. Lawson reviewed the personnel report as of 11/21/2013.  All new hires were to replace terminations with the exception of a new per diem ABA home therapist position based on need.  Motion to accept the personnel report by Mr. Mark Donovan, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, all in favor. 
d. Financial Report - Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the Enrollment Report and the Revenue and Expense Report as of 10/31/2013.  Expenses are up due to the addition of new positions for 1:1 aides as well as the grant writer and school psychologist.  Motion to accept the Enrollment Report and Revenue & Expense Report as of 10/31/2013 by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, all in favor. 
e.  Facilities Update – Mr. Greg Zammuto provided an update on facilities.  An RFP is being developed to find space.  The document will be reviewed by legal counsel before being published.  It has been determined that 50,000 square feet is the minimum needed.  The goal is to send the document to legal counsel within the next few weeks. 
G. Old Business – There was no old business to report.

H.  New Business
a. FY14 Budget Design.  New regulations require that the general fund budget be segregated into four categories, Operating Expenditures, capital Expenditures, Debt Service Payments and Deposits to Capital Reserve.  Motion to accept the proposed budget format based on Chapter 43 regulations, by Dr. John Doherty and seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor. 
b. 2012-2013 Annual Report.  Draft report was distributed.  Ms. Lawson just received new request for changes.  These will be made and report will be distributed to the Board.  Motion to accept the 2012-2013 Annual Report as amended, by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor.

I.   Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – 1/15/2014
      a.  Collaborative Agreement
      b.  FY15 Budget Proposal
Motion to adjourn was made by Dr. John Doherty at 10:35 am, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.  

Respectfully submitted by,

Catherine Lawson, Executive Director
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